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As per correspondence with Leigh and Heinz, please note the following:

As a resident of Macdonald Road, I am submitting a written appeal against the proposed Zoning By-law
Amendment for 331, 337, 339, 349 Trafalgar Road and 272 Macdonald Road as it would significantly impact
the quality of life for my family and the other families who reside on Macdonald Road between Trafalgar Road
and Reynolds Street.

Regards,
Christopher McKay

Get Outlook for Android
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From: Charles Clarke 
Sent: Thursday, March 14, 2019 2:46 PM
To: Tom and Colleen Dugard
Cc: _Ward3; Town Clerk; 
Subject: Re: MacLachlan College Rezoning Application Update February 18 2019
Attachments: Maclachlan Proposal.doc

Tom and Colleen, ladies and gentlemen, 

Thank you for the information. I attach a copy of the letter I mailed to the Town Council at the address you 
provided. I am copying it to the Town Clerk as the mailed version may not arrive until after the meeting on 
Monday so that it can be put into the system under today's date. 

Thank you again for your assistance, 
Regards
Charles and Mary Clarke 

On 02/18/19, Tom and Colleen Dugard wrote:

As previously reported the Town has received the MacLachlan College Application to rezone the three 
properties they purchased, and amalgamate them with the existing property.  

Update: We have met with all relevant Town officials and expressed your/our concerns. They are listening! 
However more voices and action are required! As an example we attach a letter that one of your neighbours 
has sent to the Mayor. Please read it as it is excellent! Please consider doing one or many of the following! 

One: The first public meeting to address this application will be held on Monday, March 18 at 7:00PM at the 
Halton Region Offices on Bronte Road, just north of the QEW. At this meeting the Town Planners will present 
the application with their comments to the Mayor and Councilors. It is critical that you attend this meeting. 
Presence at these meetings speaks volumes to the Mayor and Councillors! Please put this important date on 
your calendar. 

Two: The public will have an opportunity to address the council with their concerns about this major 
expansion of the school in our stable, residential, heritage neighbourhood. If you wish to address the council, 
and we urge you to do so, there will be an opportunity for public comments after the planners present the 
application.

If you wish to speak to this application, please register with the Town Clerk at TownClerk@oakville.ca. For 
planning purposes please note the public’s comments will be limited to 10 minutes each. 

Three: If you wish to send a letter to council please send it to:

Council,

C/O Town Clerk at the Town of Oakville,
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Clerk’s Department,  

1225 Trafalgar Road, 

Oakville ON L6H 0H3. 

We have attached a letter to the Mayor from one of our neighbours. Take ideas from it, add your concerns and 
send your letter! 

Four: If you wish to send an email the address is TownClerk@oakville.ca.

Please send a copy of your correspondence to our local councillors, Janet Haslett-Theall and David Gittings at 
ward3@oakville.ca. Your message can be as simple as “I am writing to let you know of my opposition to the 
rezoning application submitted by MacLachlan College”. 

Five: In addition to writing to the Council, it is important that we participate at this and future meetings. The 
Mayor and Council can be influenced when a large number of residents make their concerns known by 
participating at these meetings. 

Six: The Trafalgar Chartwell Residents’ Association (TCRA) is supporting our position opposing this 
application. The TCRA will delegate at this meeting and support us financially to retain an expert to address 
Council and any appeals to the Local Planning Appeal Tribunal (LPAT) (the new OMB). To that end, we 
would ask that anyone who is not a member of the TCRA, please join asap. You can join by going to 
www.tcra.ca click on Join Here and follow the instructions. If you wish you may give your cheque to any of us 
and we will forward it to the TCRA. Membership is $25 per year (November to October) per household.  

Seven: Another vehicle to influence the Council is through a petition. If you would be willing to sign a petition 
opposing the MacLachlan expansion plans please email us with a convenient time and we will drop by your 
home to get your signature. Call or email us please! 

Eight: We will need to hire professional help ( Planning Consultant, Traffic Consultant) to win our case 
against this MacLachlan application. If you would be able and willing to financially support this cause please 
let us know.

Nine: If you have questions or concerns or wish to become more involved about what we propose please call 
or email us. 

Time is of the essence!!  

Finally, for your long range planning, the final Rezoning Application will go before Council on Monday, May
13 at 7:00PM for a final decision. Please put this important date on your calendar and plan to attend this 
meeting. 

Thanks and Regards, 

Mark Boot Tom Dugard David Sculati 



229Trafalgar Road, 
Oakville, ON.,  

L6J 3G9 
Council 
c/o Town Clerk at the Town of Oakville, 
Clerk's Department, 
1225 Trafalgar Road 
Oakville, ON 
L6H 0H3 

13th  March 2019 
 
    MacLachlan College Expansion 
 
Ladies and Gentlemen, 
 
As a member of the Trafalgar Chartwell Residents' Association and local resident I have been provided 
with a set of plans and elevations pertaining to a proposed expansion of MacLachlan College.  I have 
also been told that the College and associates have applied for a zoning by-law amendment to enable 
them to implement their proposed changes which, I understand, include an increase in the number of 
pupils.  
 
 I hereby put on record my opposition to the proposed expansion as currently understood based on the 
following major concerns:  

i. Introduction of incongruous modern buildings into an established Heritage Conservation District   
ii. Increased traffic congestion on Trafalgar Road 
iii. The size and height of the proposed extension are not consistent with the surrounding area 
iv. Increased pressure on local amenities   

 
As a property owner in the Trafalgar Road Heritage Conservation District, I expect "fair and equitable 
consideration in the determination of permit applications for alterations within the District".  In this 
context a simple test of the reasonability of the proposed additions to MacLachlan college would be to 
ask whether a equally incongruous addition would be allowed if I were to propose it abutting my 
dwelling on Trafalgar Road.  If such a change would not be considered appropriate for my dwelling, it 
cannot be considered reasonable for any other property in the above heritage conservation district.  
 
The above concerns are further addressed in the following paragraphs.  Possible ways of mitigating 
the apparent negative implications are also suggested.  
 
Heritage Designation 
 
I believe that the existing building at 337 Trafalgar Road is designated under Part IV of the Ontario 
Heritage Act and the other properties at 331, 339, and 341 Trafalgar Road and at 272 MacDonald 
Road are included in the Trafalgar Road Heritage Conservation District.  
 
Heritage designation imposes restrictions on alterations to existing buildings and on new construction 
which should, according to the guidelines in the Trafalgar Road Heritage Conservation District Plan, 
"respect the prevailing character of: adjacent buildings; the existing streetscape,..." etc.  In particular, 
new construction should be of compatible design in location, size, height, etc.         
    



The "style" of the proposed extension cannot, in my opinion, be considered even remotely compatible 
with the existing buildings. The extension building abuts the existing building and the differences in 
style will be glaringly obvious.  
 
Re-design of the extension to make the buildings compatible is considered essential. At the very least, 
the third floor of the extension should be removed and the second floor should be incorporated into a 
compatible Mansard type roof of the same height, materials, and roofline as the existing north wing.  It 
appears that a similar roof treatment is being proposed for the third floor modifications in the existing 
building.  Elimination of the third floor of the extension (a boardroom and 18 m2 of office space) is 
hardly critical to the education of the students and two other houses have been slated for conversion to 
office space.  In addition to incorporating the second floor of the extension into the roof, the windows 
and wall treatment of the extension should also be modified to be as compatible as possible with the 
existing north wing. 
 
Traffic Congestion 
 
Vehicular access to the school has been, and continues to be, a problem.  During periods of high pick-
up/drop-off activity, the traffic on Trafalgar Road is frequently blocked by vehicles waiting for space to 
become available within the school grounds to allow them to turn off Trafalgar Road.  The proposal to 
close the southern entrance from Trafalgar Road and make the northern entrance two-way is not going 
to ease the situation at all and the proposal to allow an increase in the number of students will result in 
even more traffic tie-ups.  
 
I suggest that the only ways to stop the blocking of traffic on Trafalgar Road are to prohibit entry to the 
school from Trafalgar Road or to guarantee that there is always space for traffic to turn into the school 
grounds. The latter is probably impossible to realize given the concentration of vehicles near the entry 
gate and it seems unlikely that a regulation making traffic by-pass the entry if it were blocked would be 
enforced.      
 
Opening an entrance from MacDonald Road could alleviate the problems on Trafalgar Road if all 
vehicles were made to enter from MacDonald Road as this would permit a logical traffic flow through 
the school and greatly reduce the frequency of blockages of Trafalgar Road.  Southbound traffic on 
Trafalgar would still have to turn left onto MacDonald but the probability of having MacDonald Road 
blocked all the way back to Trafalgar seems less likely.  The proposed MacDonald entrance appears to 
be only about 4m wide which is clearly insufficient for two-way traffic and the proposed bus stops will 
restrict traffic flow; however widening the entrance or moving it a couple of meters west would allow 
smooth traffic flow toward the front of the school.   
 
For safety, it may be neccessary to allow school busses to exit onto MacDonald Road but, if vehicle 
entry from Trafalgar Road is stopped, only busses should be allowed to exit onto MacDonald Road.  
Having two exit lanes onto Trafalgar Road would enhance traffic flow through the school. 
 
No increase in pupil numbers should be countenanced until the problems of traffic congestion are 
solved.   
.   
Streetscape   
 
Removal of the building at 272 MacDonald road and replacing it with a driveway and parking lot will, to 
all intents and purposes, remove the screen between the school and MacDonald Road. The new "view" 
from MacDonald Road will be almost entirely the extension - the north faces of the existing building will 
not be visible except from between 357 Trafalgar and 268 MacDonald.  Effectively a modern "concrete 



box"  with a "greenhouse" on the top will be the dominant structure thrust into the landscape.  The north 
face of the extension will become the dominant architectural feature of the south side of MacDonald 
Road and a less suitable vista for a heritage area is hard to imagine.  At the very least, the north face of 
the extension must be designed to fit into this heritage area and the height must be limited to that of the 
existing north wing.  
 
Local Amenities  
 
The re-development of the "hospital lands" between Reynolds and Allen Streets south of MacDonald 
Road is currently under weigh.  The re-development includes a recreation centre with gym, swimming 
pool, etc and is intended to be for the benefit of the under-served residents of the area, not to act as 
additional amenities for the pupils at Maclachlan college. Even now Maclachlan students regularly use 
Wallace Park for sports/PE activities.  
 
Additional students at Maclachlan college will put more pressure on Wallace Park, although the future 
facilities and uses of that park are currently being re-defined.  It is therefore of concern that the new 
recreation centre might be treated as an extension to the school by Maclachlan students, or worse, that 
use of the recreation centre facilities will be scheduled by Maclachlan staff. 
 
It is also of concern that the bus service on Reynolds Street is being withdrawn which may be expected 
to result in yet more vehicular traffic in the area.  
 
Oakville council must find ways of ensuring that the use of local amenities will not be increased by 
pupils or staff of the college before any increase in the number of students is allowed. 
 
Conclusion 
 
The proposed extension is not compatible with the existing buildings in style, height, materials, roof, 
and roof line, hence does not follow the guidelines for alterations, additions and new construction given 
in the Trafalgar Road Heritage Conservation District Plan.  The demolition of 272 MacDonald Road and 
the height of the proposed addition would significantly change the streetscape of the south side of 
MacDonald Road. 
 
Additional traffic and pressure on local amenities will result from any increase in number of pupils at the 
school and no increase should be contemplated until traffic and other local issues have been solved. 
 
I thank council in advance for their consideration of this submission and I trust that no approval will be 
given to the Maclachlan college expansion proposal until all relevant concerns have been addressed. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Charles D. Clarke P.Eng 
 
Copies by e-mail to:   Trafalgar - Chartwell Residents Association 
   Ward 3 Councillors 
   Petition organizers 
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"
"
Thank"you"
"

"Trafalgar"Road"
"
"
"
"
Peter"R."Welsh"
Barrister"&"Solicitor"
Peter"R."Welsh"Professional"Corporation"

Cornwall"Road"
Oakville,"ON" "

"
www.welshlaw.ca"
"
Privileged"/confidential"information"may"be"contained"in"this"message."If"you"are"not"the"intended"recipient"indicated"in"
this"message"(or"responsible"for"delivery"of"the"message"to"such"person),"you"may"not"copy"or"deliver"this"message"to"
anyone."In"such"case,"you"should"destroy"this"message"and"kindly"notify"the"sender"by"reply"email."We"recommend"that"
clients"refrain"from"forwarding"emails"from"our"office"to"third"parties"which"relate"to"the"matters"upon"which"we"have"
provided"legal"advice."Forwarding"such"emails"may"compromise"the"legal"rights"that"otherwise"protect"communication"
between"our"office"and"our"clients."
"



-----Original Message----- 

From: Horning
Sent: Monday, March 18, 2019 10:46 AM 
To: Town Clerk <TownClerk@oakville.ca>; info@tcra.ca; Janet Haslett-Theall 
<janet.haslett-theall@oakville.ca>; David Gittings <david.gittings@oakville.ca>
Subject: Proposed bylaw change for MacLaughlin College expansion 

To whom it may concern, 

As residents in the area of MacLaughlin College, we would like to express our concerns 
regarding the proposed bylaw changes in order for the school to expand. While we don’t 
live directly adjacent to or around the school, we are concerned for the 3 homes (as well 
as those directly opposite) that will now be boxed in and have further encroachment on 
their lives. In our view this takes away from a neighbourhood feel and one of the 
reasons we love living in the area. 

The other concern we have is the traffic and how it is managed. For years we had to 
contend with MacLaughlin parking on our street (Spruce) and the garbage that was left 
from the students. We managed to have ‘no parking’ signs installed along most of the 
street and then the whole street was designated ‘no parking’ due to the hospital. Those 
signs are now gone since the hospital has closed. In the expansion, is there going to be 
adequate parking for staff and students so that they don’t have to use surrounding 
streets? I believe they must rent or use the lot on Cornwall near the baseball diamonds 
at the moment. 

As far as traffic, currently Trafalgar (and MacDonald) are extremely busy during school 
drop off and pick up. It makes it almost impossible to travel along Trafalgar at that time. 
Since Trafalgar is the main road into and out of downtown, are you not doing a 
disservice to those who live, want to shop, or work downtown? There was a similar 
problem with the expansion of St. Mildred’s along Devon and the situation of traffic is 
still a problem along that route. However, it is not a main access to the downtown area. 

The motto of the town is ‘To be the most liveable town in Canada’. Both of these 
concerns: having a neighbourhood feel, and the amount of traffic and how it is 
managed, in our mind is in direct contradiction of the town motto. We welcome your 
feedback and clarification in this matter. 

Zoë and Mike Horning 
Sent from my iPad 



From: Mitchell Easton  
Sent: Monday, March 18, 2019 2:57 PM 
To: Town Clerk <TownClerk@oakville.ca>; _Ward3 <Ward3@Oakville.ca>
Subject: Opposition to MacLachlan College proposal 

Good afternoon,

We are writing to let you know of our opposition to the rezoning application submitted 
by MacLachlan College. 

Our biggest concern is that the proposed expansion to the existing building does not fit 
with the "look and feel" of the current neighbourhood. It also seems like a fairly large 
commercial expansion in what is intended to be a residential neighbourhood. Although 
we feel that exceptions can and should be made within the Trafalgar Road area (for 
necessary expansion of living areas, upgrades/modernization to homes, etc) this one 
seems to go beyond the reasonable limits. 

We appreciate your attention to and review of our concerns, and those of our 
neighbours. 

Thanks,

Mitchell Easton & Jennifer Smith 
Trafalgar Road Residents 


